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Letters to and from Casement and notes on arms 1915/16 inc. McGoey, Nadolny and Frey. 
2 December 1915
Declaration of John McGoey

I, John McGoey Hereby declare that I have arrived in Germany as a volunteer to aid the Irish cause in any way that may be useful and that I am willing to join the body of Irish soldiers, now quartered at Zossen, on the terms of the Agreement drawn up between the German Government and Sir Roger Casement on 28 December 1914; to serve on the same terms and under the same conditions as apply to them.


I make this Declaration voluntarily and with this proviso – namely that if at any time Sir Roger Casement should require my services for duty elsewhere I shall have full and immediate liberty to comply with his request.


(Sgd) John McGoey

Witness

Roger Casement

Berlin


2 Decr. 1915.

Handed personally to Major von Baerle on 2 Decr. 1915 with John McGoey present.
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Casement to Nadolny
Posted at Zossen

3 30p.m.

(Dft.)

                                          Zossen

                                          Hotel Zum "Goldenen Lowen"

                                          7th January 1916

Dear Captain Nadolny.

I return you herewith the Memorandum Lt. Frey showed me on Wednesday evening. There is no doubt it came from Captain Boehm.

I think "W" must be a (Galway) man named Wallace. Captain Boehm mentioned to me in March last when he first brought Brogan to see me.

If it is Wallace (as I believe the man must be) I cannot understand why he should seek to come here by any channel save the proper one – viz – the Irish Revolutionary Party in America. That party is represented by Mr. John Devoy who is in the closest touch with von Papen and your Embassy, and it is they the Irish Revolutionary Party who have organized the Irish–German friendship in America. 
Anyone not vouched for by them – by Mr. Devoy or some other leader – I should strongly advise against. Now if this man were in touch, as he should be, with the Irish Organization in America, we should have learned of him from them and thro' von Papen & not from any other quarter.

If he is not in the confidence of Mr. Devoy then I advise strongly to have nothing to do with him.

Mr. B. was not in Mr. Devoy's confidence – and came here quite independently of the Irish organizations in U.S.A and when they became aware of it they disclaimed all responsibility & begged me to have no relations with him. 
While I personally believe Mr. B. to be perfectly straight to your interests, to be brave and intelligent in the work he does for you, I cannot advise you to accept Mr. W's offer, unless he obtains the sanction of Mr. Devoy communicated to your military attaché.

I told Captain Boehm before he sailed and begged him to see Mr. Devoy and mr. McGarrity of Philadelphia when he got over.

These are the two leading workers in our joint cause in America and without their approval I strongly urge you to have no dealings with anyone from that side who makes independent offers to you.

It is they who sent John McGoey over and Mr. Monteith – and it is they & they alone in America who have contributed funds and arms for the Irish cause in Ireland. 
They represent a wide–spread organization that is gaining strength as the war proceeds and stands for the strongest resistance to England and her friends in America. If Mr. Wilson's policy should be defeated in Congress – as I trust it yet may be – you will owe it to that organization more than to anything else perhaps in all America. It would, therefore, be most imprudent to accept offers from individuals outside that body, however good they might otherwise be.

It is this organization which has sent three Irish Volunteers over by the "Oskar II" on 4 Decr. whose names you know.

I fear those men have been seized at Kirkwall when the vessel was detained so long a time by the English – from 14 Decr to 20th or 21st Decr. I think.

Had they come on to Christiania by her we should surely have heard something of them before this, for they ought to have been in Copenhagen by 25th Decr.

The failure to apply the new English Conscription law to Ireland is the best proof of the strength of our organization. The English govt. are not a bit afraid of Mr. Redmond's verbal protests or of anything he might do in Parliament; but they are afraid of the possible armed resistance in Ireland itself by the corps of Volunteers who have repudiated Mr. Redmond and who have openly declared they will meet Conscription with armed resistance.

We owe that and every manly effort in Ireland very largely to the support furnished from America – by the organization I refer to. Therefore I am convinced it would not be wise to have dealings with men from the other side who do not come vouched for by them.

R.C.

In any case I suggest that you await von Papen’s arrival.

Yours very sincerely,

Roger Casement.
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Frau B’s husband in New York wrote this memo. She sent it to the GGS and it was passed to Casement by Lt Frey on 5 January 1916. Casement added notes.
Copy. Received at Gr. General Staff. 5 Jan. 1916.
Memorandum handed me by Lt. Frey

W. has given me the following reasons as to why he might be of service. I commend them to your careful consideration. If either C or B is within reach it might be well to consult with him. If you wish W's services it would be desirable to let me know quickly as I cannot tell how long I can hold him. He is extremely anxious to get into action somewhere. He counted on being called by B.

"I know nearly all the reservists and militia amongst the Connacht Rangers who have been captured and some of the first line men. They know how I fought for their fathers and mothers in the land movement in Connemara and very many of them were in some of the Connemara and Galway Volunteer Companies before the war started. They were forced to go to war. Some 6. or 7. militia men, who may have been captured were in Galway jail when I was there [W. was sent to prison for several months for taking part in the land movement] that caused a bond of friendship that may give me some influence.

Two men, to my knowledge stated that they joined the army for the purpose of deserting on the battle field to the other side. One of them L of C got a commission because of his prominent connection with the Volunteers. 
The other O'T of R fought on the side of the Boers in South Africa and enlisted as a private in this war because he saw no other way to get to the other side. Both may be safe in the right place. Both are men of strong personality and might do considerable good if I were to help them.

I know F., D., C., C., L., C., F., C. C. and G. and J., if captured would do the best they could to spread my propaganda amongst their fellows. 
I have mixed a great deal with the class of fellows that are in the Irish regiments. Some of them need to be coaxed, others reasoned with and others mildly bulldozed. They are naturally opposed to anyone who ever remotely resembles a "gentleman" or a government official.

That is where C. must have failed – if he did fail. He is of a type that would have considerable difficulty in convincing fellows such as they that he was not "on the make" as they say. I think I could be of considerable help to C. in getting them into line because I know how to talk and argue with them. Besides the fact that I would be prepared to go into battle with them and my being an Irish Volunteer officer who came over from Ireland for the purpose could not fail to have a good moral effect. 
I may mention that I discussed this matter with J. L. of Dublin and that his opinion as to the organization of a corps from the captured Irish soldiers agrees with mine."

W. in all cases gave names in full. For obvious reasons I use initials.

The above memo was handed to me at the Gr. General staff by Lt Frey on the evg. of Wednesday 5 Janry 1916, on my arrival from Dresden. 
It had been sent in an envelope ad’d to Frau B. and was in her husband's handwriting (I think) and bore the New York postmark of 28 Nov. 1915 – & had come from the Leipa port on 27.12.15 in an envelope ad’d by Frau B to the Genl Staff.

My comment on it is given in the accompanying letter to Captain Nadolny returning him the original I had brought away from Berlin to Zossen that same evening.

At same interview on 5 Jan Frey showed a letter from N. York (from the military attaché) stating that the following three men had sailed by Oskar II on 4 Decr. 1915
Bernard Lyons. age 36. 
Born in Sligo.

a Captain in the N. York Irish Volunteers.

Daniel O'Sullivan, 

age 23. 
a Lt. N York Irish Volunteers.

P. McDonnell. 
age 27.

A private New York Irish Volunteers.

The letter had come to the G. General Staff on 26. Decr. 1916. [sic] They had telegraphed to (Copenhagen Legation on 27 (The F.O. had) but were without any news on 5 Jan. I feel convinced that all three men have been seized at Kirkwall when the "Oskar II" was detained so long there. Had they reached Christiania they should have been in Copenhagen 10 days ago.

Do you know any of these?

1. Bernard Lyons. age 36. 


Born in Sligo.

Captain in the New York Irish Volunteers.

2. Daniel O'Sullivan, age 23. 


(Kerry) 

Lieut. New York Irish Volunteers.

3. P. McDonnell. age 27. 

Private New York Irish Volunteers.
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Casement note of 7 March 1916 on arms landing and Irish Brigade selection [copied into ‘A Last Page’]
Rough note  Munich
March 7. 1916. 
Tuesday

Lt. Monteith came from Berlin and told me that arms to be sent Ireland in trawlers disguised as Br. Mine layers. 

Frey sent for Monteith on Tuesday 1 March to tell him a wireless had been rec'd from J.D. to say that "Something was going to happen in Ireland" & to send arms. This to the G. Admiralty. They agreed & sent for M to tell him that the trawlers wd. go & to ask for best place to land. 
Fennit is the best place – in Kerry.

Frey offered up to 200.000 rifles.
M. said 20.000 rifles with 300 Ctges. per rifle & 20 machine guns to go off at once. Or Revolver Cannon.


Monteith's possible selection from Brigade for the forlorn hope to go with the arms.

Kehoe,


Granaghan

Beverley

Kavanagh

Dowling

Young O'Callaghan

O'Toole

Kennedy

Delamore

Wilson
Scanlon?

They say at G.G. Staff that they will send the arms by 23rd or 25 April next to Ireland


This is a rough Memo of what Monteith came to Munich to the Nursing Home to tell me. He went back to Berlin that night – 7 March with a Memo from me for the General Staff – this I followed up on the following day – Wed. 8 March. 


I was in high spirits. There was at length a prospect of action, and of getting out of Germany into Ireland. 


All depended obviously on the submarine being put at our disposal to send me ahead to ensure the arrangements being thorough – otherwise failure is so very likely. 
Also once I got into Ireland I might be able to stop an abortive rising and arrange as for the reception of the rifles.


All these hopes were dashed to the ground on my getting to the General Staff on 16 March & learning that the submarine would not be sent & still again next day on learning at the Admiralty that the steamer would not be convoyed by submarine.
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Casement note of 13 March 1916 on Fenit and the submarine [copied into ‘A Last Page’]

Further suggestion I made to the Memo of the 7th March, 1916, I drew up at Munich and gave to Lt. Monteith to lay before the German General Staff.

The Submarine sent in advance should 1st land the messengers at the appointed spot –
2nd visit – Fennet & the Coast of Kerry to spy out the shore.

3. await there the return messenger to arrive at Fenit one week after the landing of the first messengers.

The return messenger will go to Fenit & embark there on a fishing boat, the crew of which will have green jerseys. The Submarine will know the boat by this – GREEN JERSEYS. That boat will be a friendly boat, will have the return messenger on board – & she will be available later on when the stove pipes* come in the trawler. If the messenger returns to Fenit before a week is up so much the better. The Submarine will know him and his boat from the GREEN JERSEYS and can pick him up after dark of the Bar of Fenit. This is my suggestion.

Mc'h. 13th, 1916.

R.C.

[at bottom] *rifles 

